Petitions Scheme
The Council welcomes petitions and recognises that petitions are one way in which people can let us know their concerns.

Petitions may be presented at any meeting of the Council or its Committees by Councillors or members of the public.  Petitions may also be submitted by following this link https://walsall.cmis.uk.com/walsall/ .  If you would like to present your petition to the Council, or would like your Councillor to present it on your behalf, please contact the Constitutional Services Manager on 01922 653500 at least 10 working days before the meeting and the process will be explained to you.

What is a petition?
The Council considers a petition to be any communication which is signed by and sent to us on behalf of a number of people.  For practical purposes we normally set a requirement for at least 10 signatures or petitioners before we treat the communication as a petition.

What should a petition include?
Petitions must include:

· A clear and concise statement covering the subject of a petition.  It should state what action the petitioners wish the Council to take.

· The name and address and signature of any person supporting the petition.

Petitions should be accompanied by contact details, including an address for the petition organiser.  This is the person we will contact to explain how we will respond to the petition.  The contact details of the petition organiser will not be placed on the website.

Petitions which are considered to be vexatious, abusive or otherwise inappropriate will not be accepted.  In the period immediately before an election or referendum, we may need to deal with your petition differently – if this is the case we will explain the reasons and discuss a revised timescale.  If a petition does not follow the guidelines set out above, the Council may decide not to do anything further with it.  In that case, we will write to you to explain the reasons.

Procedure on receipt of a petition
Upon receipt of a petition, either presented at Council, Committee or received directly by the Council, an acknowledgement will be sent to the petition organiser within 10 working days.  It will let them know what we plan to do with the petition and when they can expect to hear from us again.  It will also be published on our website.

If the petition has enough signatures to trigger a Council debate, or a senior officer giving evidence, then the acknowledgement will confirm this and tell you details.  If the petition needs more investigation we will explain to you the steps we plan to take.

If the petition applies to a planning or licensing application or on a matter where there is already an existing right of appeal, other procedures apply, we will explain these to you and refer your petition to the appropriate place.

The process for dealing with petitions is attached as an appendix hereto.

Council debate
If a petition contains at least 1,500 signatures it will be debated at a meeting of the Council.  This means that the issue raised in the petition will be discussed at a meeting to which all Councillors can attend and speak.  The Council will endeavour to consider the petition at its next meeting although on some occasions this may not be possible and consideration will then take place at the following meeting.  The petition organiser will be given 5 minutes to present the petition at the meeting and the petition will then be discussed by Councillors for a maximum of 15 minutes.  The Council will decide how to respond to the petition at this meeting.  They may decide to take the action that the petition requests; not to take the action requested for reasons put forward in the debate, or to ask for further information.  Where the issue is one where the Cabinet are required to make the final decision the Council will decide to make recommendations to the Cabinet.  The petition organiser will receive written confirmation of this decision and this will be published on our website.

Officer evidence
Your petition may ask for a senior Council officer to give evidence at a public meeting about something for which that officer is responsible as part of their job.

If your petition contains at least 500 signatories the relevant senior officer will give evidence at a public meeting of one of the Council’s scrutiny and performance panels.  The authority has determined that the response to such petitions must be given by either the Chief Executive, Executive Directors, Assistant Directors or Heads of Service.  The Committee may also decide to call the relevant portfolio holder to attend the meeting.

E-petitions
The Council welcomes e-petitions which are created and submitted through our website ([link to be inserted].  E-petitions must follow the same guidelines as paper petitions.

The petition organiser will need to provide us with their name, postal address and e-mail address.  You will also need to decide how long you would like your petition to be open for signatures.  There will be a maximum time allowed of 12 months but you can choose a shorter period of time.

When you create an e-petition, it may take 5 working days before it is published online.  This is because we have to check the content is suitable before it is made available for signature.  The Monitoring Officer will make this decision.

If we feel we cannot publish your petition for some reason, we will contact you within this time to explain.  You will be able to change and re-submit your petition if you wish.  If you do not do this within 10 working days, a summary of the petition and the reason why it has not been accepted will be published under “rejected petitions” section of the website.

How do I “sign” an e-petition
You can see all the e-petitions currently available for signature here [link to be inserted].

When you sign an e-petition you will be asked to provide your name, your postcode and a valid e-mail address.  When you have submitted this information you will be sent an e-mail to the e-mail address you have provided.  This e-mail will include a link which you must click on in order to confirm the e-mail address is valid.  Your “signature” will then be added to the petition.  People visiting the e-petition site will be able to see your name in the list of those who have signed, but contact details will not be visible.

What can I do if I feel my petition has not been dealt with properly
If you feel that we have not dealt with your petition properly, the petition organiser has the right to request the appropriate Council scrutiny and performance panel to review the steps taken by the Council in response to your petition.   In these cases it would be helpful and can improve the prospects for a review if the petition organiser gives a short explanation of the reasons why the Council’s response is not considered to be adequate.  The Committee will consider your request at its next available scheduled meeting.  Should the Committee determine that the petition has not been dealt with adequately it may use any of its powers to deal with the matter.  These powers include instigating an investigation, making recommendations to Cabinet or arranging for the matter to be considered at a meeting of the Council.  Once the appeal has been considered, the petition organisers will be informed of the results within 5 working days.  The results of the review will also be published on our website.




















Appendix

Process for dealing with petitions
	Type of petition
	Acknowledge
	Refer to appropriate Executive Director and portfolio holder for direct action
	Refer to appropriate Executive Director and portfolio holder for information
	Refer to Scrutiny and Performance Panel for action
	Refer to Council for debate
	Refer to appropriate office to form part of statutory process



	Less than 10 signatures


	
	
	
	
	
	

	More than 10 signatures but less than 500 signatures
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Between 500 and 1500 signatures


	
	
	
	
	
	

	1500 or more signatures


	
	
	
	
	
	

	Relating to regulatory matter e.g. licensing or planning
	
	
	
	
	
	


